Journal of the Canadian Historical Association Revue de la Société historique du Canada

Journal of the Canadian Historical Association Revue de la Société historique du Canada

Made in Canada! The Canadian Manufacturers' Association's Promotion of Canadian-Made Goods, 1911-1921

Andre Siegel et James Hull

Volume 25, numéro 1, 2014

URI : https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/1032797ar DOI : https://doi.org/10.7202/1032797ar

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s)

The Canadian Historical Association / La Société historique du Canada

ISSN

0847-4478 (imprimé) 1712-6274 (numérique)

Découvrir la revue

érudit

Citer cet article

Siegel, A. & Hull, J. (2014). Made in Canada! The Canadian Manufacturers' Association's Promotion of Canadian-Made Goods, 1911-1921. *Journal of the Canadian Historical Association / Revue de la Société historique du Canada*, 25(1), 1–31. https://doi.org/10.7202/1032797ar Résumé de l'article

Juste avant la Première Guerre mondiale et jusqu'à l'après-guerre, l'Association des manufacturiers canadiens a mené une campagne pour faire valoir aux consommateurs canadiens les avantages d'acheter des produits « fabriqués au Canada ». Au-delà d'un simple cri de ralliement patriotique, cette campagne devait aussi persuader les consommateurs canadiens de la qualité satisfaisante de ces biens dans un univers du détail et de la commercialisation toujours plus complexe, et les manufacturiers devaient être au rendez-vous. Ces efforts de persuasion ciblés du côté de la demande dans l'équation producteur-consommateur constituent un important exemple des mesures actives prises par les manufacturiers canadiens au début du XX^e siècle pour améliorer leur viabilité et leur réussite. Le présent article replace la campagne vantant les produits « fabriqués au Canada » dans l'optique d'une série de stratégies d'affaires, qui comprennent aussi le soutien à la recherche scientifique et industrielle, la normalisation technique et la formation professionnelle, ainsi que des politiques anticoncurrentielles plus traditionnelles. La portée de ces stratégies suggère que l'incidence de la seconde révolution industrielle se faisait pleinement sentir au Canada et que les chefs d'entreprise ont eu conscience des répercussions d'une nouvelle économie politique dans laquelle la défense statique des tarifs protectionnistes ne suffisait plus.

All Rights Reserved © The Canadian Historical Association / La Société historique du Canada, 2014

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/

Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

https://www.erudit.org/fr/

Made in Canada! The Canadian Manufacturers' Association's Promotion of Canadian-Made Goods, 1911-1921

ANDRE SIEGEL AND JAMES HULL

Abstract

Beginning just before WW1 and continuing into the postwar period, the Canadian Manufacturers' Association mounted a campaign to sell Canadian consumers on the virtues of buying "Made in Canada" goods. Not simply an appeal to patriotism, this campaign had to convince Canadian consumers of the satisfactory quality of such goods — which manufacturers had to deliver the substance of — in an increasingly sophisticated retail and marketing environment. Such an encouragement of the demand side of the producer/consumer equation is an important example of the proactive stance taken by Canadian manufacturers in the early twentieth century to improve their own viability and success. This paper examines the "Made in Canada" campaign as part of a range of business strategies that also included support for scientific industrial research, technical standardization, and vocational education, alongside more traditional anti-competitive policies. The scope of these strategies suggests that the impact of the Second Industrial Revolution was being fully felt in Canada and business leaders recognized the implications of a new political economy in which an unimaginative defence of the protective tariff was no longer adequate.

Résumé

Juste avant la Première Guerre mondiale et jusqu'à l'après-guerre, l'Association des manufacturiers canadiens a mené une campagne pour faire valoir aux consommateurs canadiens les avantages d'acheter des produits « fabriqués au Canada ». Au-delà d'un simple cri de ralliement patriotique, cette campagne devait aussi persuader les consommateurs canadiens de la qualité satisfaisante de ces biens dans un univers du détail et de la commercialisation toujours plus complexe, et les manufacturiers devaient être au rendez-vous. Ces efforts de persuasion ciblés du côté de la demande dans l'équation producteur-consommateur constituent un important exemple des mesures actives prises par les manufacturiers canadiens au début du XX^e siècle pour améliorer leur viabilité et leur réussite. Le présent article replace la campagne vantant les produits « fabriqués au Canada » dans l'optique d'une série de stratégies d'affaires, qui comprennent aussi le soutien à la recherche scientifique et industrielle, la normalisation technique et la formation professionnelle, ainsi que des politiques anticoncurrentielles plus traditionnelles. La portée de ces stratégies suggère que l'incidence de la seconde révolution industrielle se faisait pleinement sentir au Canada et que les chefs d'entreprise ont eu conscience des répercussions d'une nouvelle économie politique dans laquelle la défense statique des tarifs protectionnistes ne suffisait plus.

Readers of the Toronto *Globe* on 31 January 1916 found in the paper their expected diet of wartime news: zeppelin raids on Paris, praise for the pluck and coolness of Canadian soldiers at the front, the safety of the Allied fleet at Salonika. But when readers finally got to the end of the issue they found a full-page advertisement for Eaton's department store, featuring an announcement that on the next day would begin "The Great Made-in-Canada Campaign."¹ Shoppers were invited to view, and of course to buy, Canadian manufactured goods in all departments of the store. Separately featured was a special "Made in Canada" price of 33 cents a quart on paint, purchased by Eaton's the previous spring, the patriotically-minded shopper was told, so as to enable the manufacturer to stay productive and his workers employed in a time of difficult wartime materials shortages.

It would be easy to dismiss this as a piece of corporate exploitation of wartime patriotism. In fact, the "Made in Canada" slogan was part of a deliberate attempt, begun well before the Great War, to promote Canadian manufactured goods in this country. As such, it was part of a set of strategies, alongside support for the protective tariff, whereby Canadian manufacturers sought commercial success and security.² Enlisting the state in anti-competitive measures, including the tariff, was certainly part of business strategies in this era. But business had other arrows in its quiver. An additional approach was to make their products more competitive through research, a better trained and educated workforce, and more advanced production methods and standardization. The appeal to consumers to value Canadian-made products over imports, including giving them some reason beyond patriotism to do so, was another one. These strategies were complementary and explicitly interrelated. An examination of the "Made in Canada" campaign, from its prewar beginnings, through World War I and into the immediate postwar period reveals several things about the history of business in Canada. It shows that business was not simply focussed on the protective tariff and protection against foreign competition for business sought ways to win consumer support in competition with imported products. Further, it shows continuities of business thinking and tactics across what has sometimes been portrayed in Canadian historical writing as the great divide of World War I. In its details, it also shows that while business could introduce the issue, it could not entirely control it. Other actors, including consumers seeking best value for their limited dollars, retailers seeking profits, and the press needing advertisement revenue, had specific concerns of their own, and so did particular factions within the business community. The "Made in Canada" campaign had its origins in the Canadian business community's role in the pivotal 1911 federal election. As it is one of the most studied of all Canadian electoral contests, its details need not be rehashed here.³ Suffice to recall that along with other issues relating to imperialism, the proposed reciprocity/free trade agreement which Laurier's Liberals had negotiated with the Taft administration in the United States formed the central point of contention. In particular, that agreement was strongly opposed by central Canadian manufacturing interests who swung their support to the traditionally pro-tariff Conservatives under Borden. As early as February 1911, a month after the reciprocity agreement had been reached, prominent Liberal Canadian businessmen, putting profits before party, were breaking with Laurier over the issue. The next month at a meeting of the Tariff Committee of the Canadian Manufacturers' Association (CMA), the organization

resolved to begin a campaign to raise funds to educate the electorate about the importance of tariff protection.⁴ To carry out this mandate, the CMA established the Canadian Home Market Association (CHMA). The CHMA quickly raised a war chest of close to \$60,000.5 This money was expended on a campaign of opposition to free trade, taking the form of direct mailings and articles in newspapers. The direct mailings were targeted to Members of Parliament, members of provincial legislatures, prospective candidates, members of the CMA and other interested parties. Articles began appearing in May in leading dailies in Montréal, Toronto, Hamilton, London, Winnipeg, Brantford and Vancouver. In order to saturate the country, the CHMA worked through newspaper syndicates to maximize the distribution of its message. This allowed them to cover the country with reasonable effectiveness and economy of cost.⁶ By late August a total of 31 articles had been produced, mostly in English but some in French and also in German.⁷ Other activities of the CHMA included the hiring of speakers to tour the countryside and speak out against reciprocity, as well as the production of posters and enclosure cards promoting its cause. These were relatively minor components of its agenda as its primary focus was the production of literature for newspapers and direct distribution.

Although ostensibly a non-partisan, educational campaign, once the federal election was underway these efforts by the CHMA clearly were against the interests of the governing Liberals. The result of the 21 September election was of course a victory for the Borden Conservatives and, consequentially, any possibility of the reciprocity agreement being ratified by the Canadian Parliament disappeared. For the time being and indeed for decades, the issue of free trade with the Americans was effectively removed from Canadian politics. The question for the CHMA and for the CMA was what to do for an encore. The CMA itself was, if not magnanimous in victory, then at least cautious about pressing home its advantage. In its first meeting after the September election the CMA proceeded "gingerly" with the tariff issue.⁸ Although the high-tariff Conservatives had won, not all Canadians supported the protective tariff and pre-

sumably very few enjoyed paying the price for it. Further, the tariff, while rigging the terms of the game, did not in fact keep foreign produced goods out of Canadian markets where many Canadian consumers, for any of a number of reasons, bought them in preference to domestically manufactured alternatives. Hence, another approach appeared. Might Canadians be persuaded of the wisdom of buying Canadian-made goods? Most particularly, might prairie Canadians, who had returned more Liberals than Conservatives in the 1911 election, be shown the scope of the Canadian manufacturing economy? They, and other Canadians, might both be exposed to the range of Canadian manufactured goods available for purchase and, as a subtext, see that the Canadian manufacturing economy was not just about a few St. James Street and Bay Street plutocrats but about many hundreds of thousands of industrial workers and their families. To that end, the CHMA/CMA agreed to fund and organize an exhibit of Canadian manufactured goods that would travel the country by rail in 1912.9

Before looking at what was dubbed the "Made in Canada" train, it is worth pausing to consider the place of "Made in Canada" with the broader political economy of the National Policy. First, governments of both political stripes in fact were actively favourable to a policy of purchasing Canadian-made goods. In the spring of 1911 Liberal Postmaster-General, Rodolphe Lemieux, ensured that rural mail boxes were all manufactured in Canada, while at the end of the year Conservative Minister of Militia, Sam Hughes, promised that militia clothing would be standardized and made in Canada.¹⁰ The point of the National Policy after all was not so much to keep out imports as it was to stimulate domestic manufacture, and instances of this were celebrated.¹¹ For the CMA's part, it was well aware that business success depended on more than the defensive anti-competitiveness of the tariff. In particular, the organization involved itself actively in campaigns for the training of a Canadian workforce more suited to the needs of contemporary industrial production in both traditional industries and, more to the point, those of the Second Industrial Revolution.¹²

The CHMA, with the cooperation of the CPR, organized the transportation logistics, displays from manufacturers, and publicity for the 1912 "Made in Canada train."13 Potential exhibitors were solicited by the CHMA both through personal correspondence and a brochure advertising the exhibition. The cost to an exhibitor ranged from \$300 for a small booth up to \$1,200 for a larger space (including transportation, accommodation, and meals for one representative for the 50-day trip). The brochure enticed Canadian manufacturers with its sales pitch of providing exposure to a new market. The companies represented on the train made up a who's who of Canadian manufacturers and, significantly, included both domestically-owned companies such as CCM and William Davies, but also branch-plant firms such as Canadian Kodak and NCR. Those manufacturing consumer goods such as CCM's and Kodak's as well as the Russell Motor Car Company's were represented, but also manufacturers of producer goods including Stelco and Algoma Steel.

The train steamed out from Montréal on 15 May 1912 where prominent industrialist George Drummond spoke of the magnitude of the country's manufacturing economy and added a plea for the continuance of the protective tariff.¹⁴ Between then and the end of June, it travelled via Ottawa, Toronto, Port Arthur, Fort William, Kenora, and Winnipeg and on to the prairies of Western Canada where it made close to 100 stops, "acquaint[ing] the new citizens of western Canada with the fact that Canadian-made goods are equal in value, quality and variety to those they knew in their old homes."15 The length of any particular stop ranged from as little as one and a half hours in smaller centres, to almost two full days in Winnipeg where that Western city's industrial development was pointedly celebrated.¹⁶ This travelling exhibition incorporated a large variety of goods consisting of over 8,000 individual items in a total of ten display cars. All the goods were made in Canada including the train itself which had been manufactured in the Montréal shop of the Canadian Pacific Railway. Each of the ten cars had an area of 60 feet long by 6 feet wide, with displays ranging in size from small table exhibits to as large as half of an entire railway car.

There were a total of 54 displays and 25 men rode with the train as representatives of many of the companies showing off their goods. The train was fully illuminated for night time visitation. In addition to the displays, educational and marketing lectures were programmed and a lantern slide show of manufacturing activity and "Life in the Dominion of Canada" was presented. Items on display included rubber products, pianos, bicycles, motors, pumps, kitchen appliances, a two-ton safe, beds, paints (including a miniature display of a paint manufacturing plant), farm supplies (including a miniature model of an automatic grain weighing machine and a kerosene power plant for lighting farm residences and barns), a completely furnished home, and many more.¹⁷ A total of approximately 275,000 people visited the train, while the reception in small town western Canada proved particularly very welcoming.¹⁸ The travelling exhibition would regularly be met by the local chamber of commerce and other leading community members. The press was highly enthusiastic about the "Made in Canada" train. The arrival of the exhibition was front page news from small town newspapers to The Manitoba Free Press, the largest circulation newspaper in western Canada. Although not its intended purpose, contemporary commentators noted that participation in the train's journey was also an eye-opener for the representatives of Eastern Canadian manufacturers who may not fully have appreciated the potential consumer markets in Western Canada.¹⁹

The success of the 1912 "Made in Canada" train convinced the CMA to repeat its effort the following year.²⁰ Enthusiasm from manufacturers remained high but an attempt to draw in the federal government was unsuccessful. A proposal to the federal Minister of Agriculture that his department rent half of a car for a seed exhibit in the 1913 train, adjacent to a half car exhibit of the Ontario government displaying Ontario farm products, was not accepted. The 1913 version of the "Made in Canada" train was the last significant project of the CHMA. For Canadian business leaders — and for Canadians generally— the environment for both manufacturing and consumption, as well as the discourse surrounding "Made in Canada," was about to undergo dramatic change. The Great War has long been seen as a striking dividing point in Canadian history, the climax of a national transformation.²¹ The profound social impact of the war is indubitable but, as Douglas McCalla has argued convincingly, "the war did not affect in any fundamental way trends in the structure of the economy."²² McCalla's view is largely supported by this examination of Canadian business strategies to boost the consumption of domestically manufactured goods.

While no more "Made in Canada" trains rumbled out onto the prairies, the "Made in Canada" theme was maintained as a small but significant activity of the CMA during the war years. After the outbreak of the war, the first issue of the CMA's magazine, *Industrial Canada*, had a number of "Made in Canada" and related home market themes. The "Made in Canada" banner was literally taken up by *Industrial Canada* in its October and November 1914 issues since the magazine altered its normal cover and placed "Made in Canada" slogans in bold red lettering above the usual mast head.

Industrialists were also anxious about possible disruptions to domestic production that might be occasioned by wartime conditions. Windsor businessman Ernest G. Henderson, President and General Manager of the Canadian Salt Co. and President of the CMA at the outbreak of the war, promised that manufacturers would do their best to keep factories open and workers employed, but urged Canadian consumers to assist by buying "Canadian-made goods as much as possible."23 In a somewhat contradictory argument later in 1914, Industrial Canada warned that shortages of workers, with men away at the front, might idle factories and allow predatory American producers to seize Canadian markets which would be difficult to wrest back after the war. The necessary counter to this was "the Canadian who is determined to buy only the manufactured products of his own country during the war."24 The same issue of Industrial Canada offered criticism of an unidentified Canadian bank for spending \$10,000 on an advertising order for calendars and such in the United States asking "[s]urely, during the war at least, the banks should overlook trifling differences in cost and design, in the few

cases where such differences are unfavorable, and agree among themselves to import no article from foreign countries which is made in Canada."²⁵ During the war at least patriotic purchasing should trump small sacrifices in cost and quality. The "Made in Canada" philosophy was also espoused by J. Fraser Taylor, president of Lake Superior Steel Corporation, who was even more pointed in his analysis of why buying Canadian over American goods was just the right thing to do, even where the former were more expensive: "It is up to every Canadian not only to be patriotic to the Empire but to be patriotic to Canada and in no other way can such patriotism be shown than by a determination to help Canadian industries at this juncture."²⁶ The T. Eaton company boasted that it was cooperating with the Canadian manufacturers of kitchen graniteware to sell their stocks "at practically factory cost" to assist in keeping up employment in that industry.²⁷

These views were echoed by Canadian political leaders, notably industrial Ontario's Premier W.H. Hearst. Addressing a partisan Conservative audience in Toronto in December 1914, Premier Hearst said that "[t]he slogan 'Made in Canada' ... is a good thing for Canada" and informed his listeners that he had urged his Minister of Public Works "not to import one dollar's worth of stuff that could be manufactured in Canada."²⁸ Also that month an unattributed newspaper display advertisement gave endorsements of "Made in Canada" from Hearst and the premiers of Saskatchewan and Nova Scotia as well as the federal ministers of Agriculture and of Trade and Commerce.²⁹

The "Made in Canada" slogan quickly became a patriotic one. The Toronto *Globe* editorially excoriated those who would try to evade trading restrictions to obtain German goods.³⁰ A columnist in the same newspaper declared his own determination to buy only Canadian cloth and apples, and urged Toronto's men's clubs to stock cigars made in Canada from Canadian tobacco.³¹ As early as 1914, the CMA included Canadian women as a target group to sway to the "Made in Canada" movement, working with the Toronto Local Council of Women.³² The group identified the lack of labeling of "Made in Canada" goods as a difficulty in the shopping experience. Canadian women leaders stepped forward to address the issue. A meeting held under the auspices of the Household League of Ottawa passed a resolution that in part stated: "By purchasing only commodities produced in Canada we should largely increase the output of our industries and provide employment for large numbers of workmen. To attain this desirable end it is hoped that, in so far as possible, housewives and others will buy products 'made in Canada.'"33 A certain Miss Roberts, Secretary of the Women's Canadian Historical Society of Toronto, whose motto was "Deed's Speak", "voiced the wish that 'made in Canada' should be made a special object with women in their shopping."³⁴ When a group of Canadian toymakers formed a trade association in 1916, they adopted a "made in Canada" design to stamp on all their products so that parents would recognize such products— no small matter considering the pre-war prominence of German made toys. Women's groups were not slow to rise to the challenge. Days later, under the auspices of the federal Department of Trade and Commerce, at a meeting at the Toronto's Board of Trade hall, resolutions were passed in favour of the new stamp for toys. Represented at the meeting were the National Council of Women, the Women's Patriotic League, the IODE, the Women's Canadian Club, the Women's University Club, and the Suffragists' War Auxiliary, among others.³⁵ This was probably the single quickest and clearest victory in the whole "Made in Canada" campaign. It significance highlights, and is highlighted by, the growing agency of women in household consumer purchasing and the assiduity with which retailers courted them.³⁶

Not everyone, however, was prepared to give Canadian manufacturers a free ride and accept uncritically their equation of what's best for CCM is best for Canada. In January 1915, R.C. Henders, head of the Manitoba Grain Growers, speaking in Brandon denounced Made in Canada as "cant" and challenged those who were claiming to be patriots on the issue to eliminate the protective tariff.³⁷ The next month the president of the Saskatchewan Grain Growers said that the patriotism of manufacturers espousing the "Made in Canada" slogan was of doubtful sincerity unless they also embraced free trade.³⁸

MADE IN CANADA! THE CANADIAN MANUFACTURERS' ASSOCIATION'S PROMOTION OF CANADIAN-MADE GOODS, 1911-1921

Perhaps though the scratchiest cat which had been let out of the "Made in Canada" bag was the issue of the relative quality of domestically manufactured goods. The issue had already been raised before the war. In an article commenting on the 1912 "Made in Canada" train, the Toronto Globe had noted that even those supporting "Made in Canada" in principle were in practice buying imported goods, and in particular wearing imported clothes. This, the newspaper felt, was more a matter of habit than a considered judgment of relative quality. But quality was a reasonable issue; consumers could not properly be expected to buy clothes made in Canada if they were not manufactured to an acceptable level of quality.³⁹ As Belisle notes, in their purchases Canadian women "balanced conflicting demands of affordability and quality."40 Hugh D. Scully, the Secretary of the Canadian Home Marketing Association, had himself regretted that "imported" seemed to be taken as an indication of quality when purchasing goods in Canada.⁴¹ Canadian manufacturers indeed had to plead with Canadian consumers to give their products a chance to show their quality and not just buy imported ones as a matter of course.⁴² Matters were so bad that domestically manufactured goods such as shoes and hats were sometimes falsely labelled as U.S.-made in order to sell better in Canada, a practice that certainly continued into the war years.43

The issue however cut harder during wartime. The *Journal of Commerce* took the CMA to task for not ensuring that their members manufactured their "Made in Canada" goods to proper standards, thus bringing the slogan into disrepute. They mentioned most particularly shoddy "Made in Canada" footwear supplied to Canadian soldiers. While not on par with the notorious Ross Rifle affair, the incident doubtless rang the patriotic bell in an unwelcome way for manufacturers.⁴⁴ Concerns were even raised from the pulpit. With the war only a few months old, Unitarian minister Reverend H.H. Saunderson while lauding the concept of "Made in Canada" warned Canadian manufacturers to eliminate "sham and shoddy" goods.⁴⁵ An editorial in the *Monetary Times*, an unimpeachable organ of Canadian capitalism, stated:

The way to educate Canadian people to buy Canadian-made goods, is to make goods in Canada at the right price and quality in competition with goods made elsewhere. Patriotism does not lead the housewife to buy an inferior article made in her own country, and sold at a high price, when an article of better quality, lower price, and made elsewhere, can be purchased. Canadian manufacturers are able to make the right quality. They need no such bolstering as the "Made-in-Canada" campaign. The Canadian manufacturer himself can create or increase the Canadian demand for his wares by doing one better than his competitor.⁴⁶

Linking the Made in Canada drive with another long-standing interest of the CMA's, the argument was heard at the 1915 meeting of the Ontario association for the Promotion of Technical Education, that a better programme of technical education would create workers capable of rendering "Made in Canada" a slogan about quality manufacture.⁴⁷ At the annual convention of the Ontario Retail Hardware and Stove Dealers' Association at Toronto's King Edward Hotel, both the Secretary and the President of the Association, taking aim explicitly at the "Made in Canada" campaign, regretted that Canadian-made goods sold by its members' stores did not uniformly come up to the standard of American equivalents.⁴⁸ By the end of the war, however, the argument was being heard that interruptions in the foreign supply of some consumer goods had been a blessing in disguise as they had allowed Canadians, forced by necessity, to buy domestically manufactured alternatives and experience the high quality of such items.⁴⁹ Somewhat reversing the order of the horse and the cart, an unidentified "prominent merchant" proposed that the Federal government require a "made in Canada" label on all goods or at least all intended for export as this would motivate manufacturers to keep up quality standards.⁵⁰

In some cases, though, the question was not the quality but the *ability* to produce goods in Canada. The capacity to replace the products of German science-based industries rested

12

on the ability to both identify appropriate sources of raw materials and to develop the know-how to produce those goods - or substitutes — in Canada. Canadian industry's commitment to scientific industrial research well pre-dated the Great War. As early as 1897 when the British Association for the Advancement of Science met in Canada, speakers had advocated "science", including research and technical education as a surer basis for industrial success than protection.⁵¹ The pre-war campaign to enlist the federal government's support bore fruit in the creation of the Honorary Advisory Council for Scientific and Industrial Research, forerunner of the National Research Council.⁵² Some of the new manufacturing that developed during the war years was directly war related. The removal of the strong German chemical industry from the upstream supply chain meant that Canadian industry now developed production facilities for magnesium, silicon carbide (an industrial abrasive), and synthetic acetic acid and acetone at Shawinigan Falls, Québec.53 The Canadian Northern Railway built a branch line to Huberdeau, Québec, so that deposits of kaolin, used in porcelain production as well as in the paper industry, could be exploited.⁵⁴ Another important example was the development of the Canadian alkali cyanide industry (used in metal refining) in Niagara Falls, Ontario.55 Other examples of new chemical processes developed in Canada during the war included soda ash and acetyl salicylic acid.⁵⁶ With understandable exaggeration, journalist E.B. Biggar claimed, in 1918, that the war had effected a revolution in Canada's chemical industries.⁵⁷

In addition to the concerted CMA-led "Made in Canada" campaign, the "Made in Canada" slogan appeared with increasing frequency in advertisements by particular firms, both manufacturers and retailers. A search of the Toronto *Globe* alone for 1914–1918 shows almost 2,000 display ads using the slogan "Made in Canada."⁵⁸ Readers could encounter multiple uses of the slogan on the same page.⁵⁹ Some Canadian firms, though, had to be persuaded that it was in their interest to advertise their wares in this manner.⁶⁰ Rather self-interestedly, the Canadian Street Car Advertising Company advised manufacturers early in the war that the company's "facilities for popularizing Made in Canada products are superb."⁶¹ Similarly, the J. Walter Thompson advertising agency in an appeal to Canadian manufacturers suggested that consumers would patriotically respond to calls to buy Canadian-made goods, but it was incumbent upon the manufacturers of such goods to advertise them accordingly.⁶² The CMA's journal, *Industrial Canada*, thanked the Canadian press for its efforts in promoting the "Made in Canada" campaign and suggested to its members that paying for some advertising would be an appropriate recompense.⁶³ The Toronto *Globe*, which supported the "Made in Canada" campaign, pointed out that consumers could hardly be blamed for not buying more Canadian-produced goods if they were not being clearly told which goods were made in Canada, and criticized manufacturers for not spending more advertising dollars on their own particular brands of Canadian-made goods.⁶⁴

These complaints notwithstanding, it was quite common to see the "Made in Canada" slogan appear in product advertisements from the mid-1910s to the mid-1920s.65 This covered a wide range of products including clothing, food products, furniture, automobiles, motor oils, pianos, phonographs, bicycles, hunting ammunition, toys, toiletries, and other goods. In many cases the advertisements did no more than simply use the slogan to identify their product as Canadian made, implicitly appealing to patriotism or nationalism as a selling point for the product. That Sloan's Liniment might soothe your rheumatic pains any better for it being Canadian made was unlikely and not claimed, but purchasing it might assuage a patriotic conscience. Other advertisements pushed home the point a bit more firmly, as in the AutoStrop Safety Razor Company's insistence that its products were "made in Canada by Canadians for Canadians." For the off chance that anyone missed the connection between "Made in Canada" and the tariff, the Pollock Manufacturing Company of patriotically re-named Kitchener, Ontario advised potential customers that in purchasing their Phonola record player "you pay no duty." D &A Corsets was even more explicit on this issue, asking readers of its advertisements to think of the \$700,000 earned by American companies on the sale of their corsets in Canada and the \$245,000 in customs duty paid on them in the last prewar year. Others asserted practical reasons for buying Canadian. The Lowe-Martin Company, a maker of index cards, suggested for instance that order fulfillment from a Canadian-based firm would be more assured. Except for wartime references to "the enemy", outright xenophobia was rare but could rear its ugly head. An especially blatant example was an advertisement placed by Toronto laundrymen urging that the "Made in Canada" sentiment should extend to refraining from patronizing Chinese laundries, the Chinese being "the least valuable to Canada of all the alien classes."⁶⁶ Mercifully little overt racism appeared, although it is difficult to find in all this advertising any other norms than the ones that depicted Euro-Canadian and Anglo-Celtic Canadian cultures.

A minority of advertisements using the "Made in Canada" slogan used flag-wrapping patriotism to identify themselves clearly with the wartime struggle. Consumers were told that Rexall Stores' products were not only made in Canada, but that Rexall contributed to the Canadian Patriotic Fund.⁶⁷ A Columbia Records advertisement featured the "Made in Canada" slogan twice at the top of its display for "Patriotic Records."68 In a rare appeal to Imperialistic sentiment in a "Made in Canada" context, the Wm. A. Rogers company advertised its "Made in Canada" series of British Hero Spoons, assuming that Canadian patriotic sentiment extended to a desire to look at Kitchener, French, Jellicoe, and Roberts whilst supping their soup.⁶⁹ Companies from Adams Chewing Gum ("The Canadians first introduced chewing gum into the trenches") to Kodak ("No soldier's kit is complete without" one) urged buying their Canadian-made products for Canadian soldiers.⁷⁰ As with their participation in the "Made in Canada" train, Canadian subsidiaries of American firms had no hesitation in boasting of the "Made in Canada" status of their products. And why not? after all, they had jumped the tariff wall to locate production facilities in this country and doubtless felt entirely justified in exploiting this to the full. There can scarcely be any suggestion of deception as surely Canadian consumers would have known that firms and brands such as

Wrigley's, Studebaker, Shredded Wheat, Gillette, Kellogg's, Goodyear, or Grape-Nuts - not to mention Kodak, Ford, and Coca-Cola — were American owned. So if Chinese-Canadian laundrymen were "them", American-owned factories were "us." A related issue is the question of what really counted as "Made in Canada." CCM advertised its bicycles as 90 percent "Made in Canada" — everything, except the seat and the ball bearings were made in Canada.⁷¹ This situation obviously begs a number of questions, none of which have satisfactory answers. There was no policing of "Made in Canada" claims and thus in theory anyone could claim "Made in Canada" status for their product. With no truth in advertising or auditing organizations, the manufacturer could claim whatever it wanted and it would not be surprising if many products were actually only partially "Made in Canada" as in the CCM example. Similarly, claims such as "Assembled in Canada" or "Formulated in Canada," with parts or ingredients manufactured elsewhere, are almost impossible to verify but it is likely such ambiguity probably did exist with large variability on a case by case basis.⁷²

The companies that engaged in "Made in Canada" advertising ranged from smaller local retailers to cooperative ventures such as the one formed by over 100, Toronto druggists, to major companies such as Kellogg's, Ford, and CCM. Of particular note is the prominence that the T. Eaton Company Limited (Eaton's) gave to "Made in Canada" advertising.⁷³ Starting in 1914, Eaton's had prominent "Made in Canada" campaigns that continued until the mid-1920s. These often included banner headlines and full page promotions in newspapers such as the Toronto Daily Star featuring predominantly goods manufactured in Canada. This marketing effort was very proactive with "Buy Made in Canada goods" tags displayed on the items, deep discounts of up to 50 percent off offered on advertised "Made in Canada" items, in addition to timed daily specials available at certain hours of the day. There was a seasonality associated with these annual campaigns as in most years they ran in the month of February.⁷⁴ There were additional slogans associated with some of these campaigns; in 1915 it was "Made in Canada Campaign" - Bargains

For You — Employment For Others" and in 1916 it was "Buying Made-in-Canada Goods Means The Development of Canadian Industries." "Made in Canada" was also featured prominently in *Eaton's News Weekly*, the weekly sales bulletin Eaton's sent out to its customers. Major competitors, including the Robert Simpson Company Limited (Simpson's), and smaller retailers responded with "Made in Canada" campaigns of their own. For instance, Simpson's used both the "Made in Canada" terminology but also the terms "Maple Leaf Sale" and "Maple Leaf Day."⁷⁵

While many Canadian retailers and manufacturers got on the "Made in Canada" bandwagon, the significant exposure given to the campaign by Eaton's stands out. The programme had national exposure in the form of the iconic Eaton's mail order catalogue which was distributed throughout urban and rural Canada. The identification of "Made in Canada" goods with a maple leaf labeled "Canadian Made" encouraged consumers to support domestic manufacturing. The catalogue encouraged such purchasing with commentary including: "Whenever you spend money on goods Made-in-Canada, you help toward the prosperity of Canada and the welfare of your neighbors." We should, however, view such neighbourliness with a measure of cynicism. In the first place, as well as being a retailer, Eaton's was a manufacturer of some of the goods it sold. And Eaton's pricing policies could and did work to its own interests but against those of some small local manufacturers, as would be noted by the later Royal Commission on Price Spreads.⁷⁶ Another interesting example of the significant effort Eaton's put into the campaign was the "Made in Canada" demonstrations that they carried out. These included demonstrations and exhibits of everything from the manufacturing of clothing and household goods to the manufacturing of phonograph records and many other goods.⁷⁷ Clearly Canada's largest and best known retailer took the "Made in Canada" idea very seriously.78

A display advertisement in the Toronto *Globe* which appeared less than four months into World War I had asked "After the War – What?" The answer given was "Made in Canada."⁷⁹ Early concern about the postwar environment had also been voiced in the pages of *Industrial Canada* as shown by the address by T.P. Howard, Chairman of the Montréal branch of the CMA:

When the war is over a large portion of our shipments will cease, however, unless the manufacturers make provision for entering the export field in a systematic manner. Many manufacturers are unable, by the nature of their product, to export, but for those who can, new and very attractive markets will be opened up; and in the interests of Canada, as well as in their own interest, they should make preparations to take advantage of the opportunities offering.⁸⁰

By 1918 the reality that the end of the conflict was coming near made this a much more common concern as numerous press articles began to focus on what was termed "Reconstruction." There was a strong editorial position in favour of providing tariff protection for Canadian manufacturers in the pages of Industrial Canada, but as well as for the "Made in Canada" programme to continue. The potential disruptions that would ensue with the return of military personnel from the war front to the homeland, the changing manufacturing landscape, the new international trading environment, and growing concerns about domestic radicalism encouraged the industrial sector to become proactive in trying to smooth this transition. Equally bad was the shaky wartime truce over the politics of the tariff threatened to fall apart once the greater Armistice had taken effect. One indication was the first postwar convention of the National Council of Women, which had strongly supported the "Made in Canada" movement during the war. Opinions regarding continued support for that principle were mixed with calls for satisfactory prices and quality of goods and, from the redoubtable Mrs. C.E. Flatt of the Saskatchewan Grain Growers, the question was raised whether such a policy should be supported at all in the face of continued protective tariffs.⁸¹

Towards the end of the War the CHMA re-emerged as a functioning organization and changed its name to the Canadian Industrial Reconstruction Association (CIRA), before its incorporation as the Canadian Reconstruction Association (CRA) in May 1919.⁸² It chiefly expended its resources on the production and dissemination of literature much as had the CHMA. For the CRA, however, the scope of topics and the formats were much broader. The literature covered a range of reconstruction issues with the major general themes of the usual supportive arguments for protective tariffs, competitive intelligence regarding the trading policies of other nations, labour relations issues, focused pieces on specific industries, and "Made in Canada" advocacy. The CRA press releases frequently commented on the "Made in Canada" movement. During the difficult postwar recession with its serious class tensions, a May 1919 release was happy to quote the Canadian Labor Press as stating:

There is an obligation upon all Canadians to buy domestic products, just as there is an obligation upon manufacturers to supply commodities equal in merit to those of foreign competitors. Every dollar spent for goods produced by Canadian labor means better conditions for Canadian workers, and no goods purchased abroad are cheap that take the place of our own labor and our own raw material. The Canadian Trade Commission has estimated that for every \$1,000,000 retained in Canada by a refusal to buy other than Canadian goods, a year's continuous employment can be given to at least 1,000 people.⁸³

The CRA provided hard financial forecasts to illustrate the lost opportunities by failing to adopt "Made in Canada" policies. An August 1919 analysis of the apparel industry indicated an opportunity to gain over 18,000 jobs, more than \$16,000,000 in wages, and more than \$81,000,000 in value of goods produced for apparel goods that could be reasonably manufactured in Canada instead of being imported. While such an analysis seems suspect since the CRA does not provide its methodology, assumptions behind this estimation represent a typical analytical strategy used to this day by advocacy groups to point out potential lost opportunities. One of the important points to note with regard to the CRA advocacy of "Made in Canada" was that it did not include an "owned by Canadians" component. There was great enthusiasm when "During 1919 more than 200 American manufacturers erected or leased manufacturing buildings in Canada" for "these new industries which provide employment for Canadian labor, pay taxes in Canada, and bring foreign money to help the development of Canadian resources."⁸⁴ This was in fact not just a passive position assumed by the CRA because it actively protested to Washington to amend clauses in the United States Revenue Bill that had the potential to subject Canadian branch plants of American firms to double taxation. This joint lobbying effort of the CRA and Canadian branch firms was successful.⁸⁵

The CRA not only targeted industry and the general population in its "Made in Canada" agenda, but also governments particularly at the municipal level. By March 1920 the CRA was proudly proclaiming that "scores of cities, towns, and villages throughout the Dominion have endorsed the principle of purchasing public supplies in Canada."⁸⁶ Eventually over 100 Canadian municipalities adopted "Made in Canada" policies. For example, the CRA press service relates in February 1920 "that the Toronto Board of Control, discussing tenders for water meters, instructed the Civic Works Commissioner to 'buy in Canada or do without."⁸⁷

Another area of success that the CRA identified was department stores, particularly in Toronto, that promoted "Made in Canada." The following slogans were used by an unidentified store to promote this cause:⁸⁸

- "Buy Canadian Products and Build a Greater Canada."
- "Buy Home Markets and Get 100 Per Cent. Value."
- "Encourage the Canadian Craftsman: Buy the Goods He Makes."
- "Buy Canadian Goods and Watch Canada Grow."
- "Canada's Industries Will Grow According to Your Encouragement."

The CRA was pleased to report that the "Made in Canada" campaign was further supported by the T. Eaton Company: not only did the company produce an annual catalog of its goods for distribution throughout Canada, but it decided to indicate with a maple leaf all Canadian-made goods in its publication. In addition, T. Eaton's conducted a month-long "Made in Canada" campaign.⁸⁹

The more focused publications of the CRA included a number of "Made in Canada" documents that provided more detailed manifestos of its philosophy and programme. These included the May 1921 booklet Buy Canadian Products, the CRA's Ten Commandments for Canadian Trade. Not surprisingly, the 1st commandment was "BUY CANADIAN PRODUCTS." Others included "UTILIZE CANADIAN SERVICES" (6th commandment) but also "MAKE QUALITY THE HALLMARK OF CANADIAN PRODUCTS" (9th commandment). However, other critical components of the CRA's programme for the success of industry in postwar Canada included "CONSERVATION and STANDARDIZATION" (4th commandment) and "SCIENCE" (8th commandment). These suggest an explicit recognition that developments such as the wartime emergence of the Honorary Advisory Council and Canadian Engineering Standards Association were complementary initiatives to the "Made in Canada" initiative. As Traves as noted, "[i]n order to withstand [foreign] competition the CRA argued that Canadians must improve their products, rationalize their production systems, and reorganize their sales efforts." This specifically involved support for scientific industrial research, such as what would become the National Research Council.⁹⁰

The CRA was a strong "Made in Canada" advocate but by the end of 1921 the organization was essentially disbanded with its official death occurring at an executive meeting in mid-1922. While the existence of the CRA had been short lived just like that of the CHMA before it, both organizations probably had survived long enough to fulfill the advocacy role that they had been created for in response to the unique circumstances of the day.⁹¹

In his classic study, *The State and Enterprise*, Tom Traves added a much welcome corrective to views of a business community unimaginatively pursuing anti-competitive strategies centring on the protective tariff. Canadian businesspeople, like their American counterparts, perceived the advantages of the regulatory state. In the Second Industrial Revolution, the state became not so much Marx's executive committee of the bourgeoisie but the secretariat for an alliance of trade associations. The continuance of the more activist state of World War One Canada into the postwar period happened largely with the approval of business. The quest for security through regulation became problematic and, to be sure, business did renew its commitment to the protective tariff though not to the tariff alone. The tariff was supremely contentious — even pitting businesses against each other, to say nothing of sectors and regions. Other goals and tactics, including support for and participation in standardization, technical education, applied research as well as the attempts to simply persuade consumers to prefer domestically produced goods were less politically costly and more promising as consensus positions.

In this context the emphasis on employment for Canadians must be seen as a consistently significant aspect of the "Made in Canada" campaign before, during, and after the war. Whether it be an Eaton's slogan, a racist Toronto laundry ad, or a lengthy CRA brochure on manufacturing jobs in Canada there was the common theme of job creation. The manufacturing lobby had always tried to keep labour on side in support of the tariff by emphasizing the importance of protection for job security and growth; it was playing the same card here with "Made in Canada" as indeed it sought common ground with labour on issues of technical education.

The story of "Made in Canada", from its origins — in the context of the 1911 election—through the Great War, the Reconstruction period, and the 1920s, is a story of continuity. As such, it questions the importance of World War I as a cause or marker of fundamental change in the country's history of both its economy and political economy.

The details of the "Made in Canada" campaign also help us better understand Canada's cultural and economic relationship with the continent and the empire. First, this was a "Made in Canada" campaign and never an owned-in-Canada campaign.

Indeed the latter seems to have been a complete non-issue. Viewed through the lens of 1970s debates over economic nationalism, this seems like a curious case of a dog not barking. But to the economic actors of the time it was unremarkable. Indeed to have questioned the Canadian-ness of goods made in some Canadian factories by Canadian workers on the grounds that ultimate ownership of the factories was American, would have called into question the whole rationale of the National Policy and a generation of national development strategies. Equally, American-owned manufacturing firms in Canada participated fully and enthusiastically along with domestic firms in the "Made in Canada" campaign.⁹² Furthermore, this was a "Made in Canada" campaign, a Maple Leaf campaign, not a made-in-Empire Union Jack campaign. Nobody spoke of preferring Canadian goods to British goods, and very rarely did anyone speak of keeping one's consumer dollars in the Empire.

We should also acknowledge the gender dimension to this issue. The "Made in Canada" campaign coincided with the climax of the suffrage movement. Women's groups, even busy suffragists, took time away from their other concerns to support this campaign. The organizers of the campaign, along with individual manufacturers and retailers, avidly courted both the support and the custom of Canadian women and Canadian women's groups. The significance of a woman's direction over household spending is too easy to underestimate, not just in respect to the microeconomics of individual household budgets but in a broader culture and political economy. As Belisle points out, "[b]udgeting had become women's responsibility in many parts of Canada in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries."⁹³ The hand that rocked the cradle may not have ruled the world, but the purse that bought the cradle carried a lot of clout.

The "Made in Canada" movement was an example of demand-side economics rather than a supply-side oriented programme. This is in contrast to much of the standard view of the period. As David Monod puts it in his study of early twentieth-century retailing and marketing, "Unlike the believers in a demand-driven economy, most makers of consumer goods in Canada continued to trust in the production-centred view that incomes had to follow outputs."⁹⁴ While this view of the dominance of supply-side economics in the age of emerging mass production is reasonable, demand-side programmes such as "Made in Canada" cannot be ignored if one is to get a complete picture of consumer culture during this period. "Made in Canada" serves as good example of consumer nationalism. Paula Hastings has recently described how most scholarly work examining this period in Canadian history has focused on the views of prominent politicians and intellectuals.⁹⁵ Our story here is a common man's and common woman's nationalism that had perhaps a limited intellectual foundation but was really about taking care of one's own getting and spending. It is about making, selling, and buying stuff — what really mattered in the day-to-day lives of Canadians.

ANDRE SIEGEL is an independent scholar living and working in Toronto. He is currently preparing a book-length manuscript on the Canadian Manufacturers' Association's "Made in Canada" campaign.

ANDRE SIEGEL est un chercheur indépendant qui habite et travaille à Toronto. Il s'affaire actuellement à un gros manuscrit sur la campagne « Fabriqué au Canada » de l'Association des manufacturiers canadiens.

JAMES HULL is an Associate Professor of History at the Okanagan Campus of the University of British Columbia. He is also an Associate of the University of Toronto's Institute for the History and Philosophy of Science and Technology.

JAMES HULL est professeur agrégé d'histoire au campus Okanagan de l'Université de la Colombie-Britannique. Il est aussi agrégé de l'Institut d'histoire et de philosophie des sciences et des technologies de l'Université de Toronto.

Endnotes:

- 1 The Globe (31 January 1916), 14.
- 2 Classic studies include Michael Bliss', A Living Profit (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1974), Tom Traves, The State and Enterprise (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1979), Christopher Armstrong and H.V. Nelles, Monopoly's Moment (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1986). More broadly see R.T. Naylor, The History of Canadian Business, 2nd ed. (Montréal and Kingston: McGill-Queen's, 2006) and Michael Bliss, Northern Enterprise: Five Centuries of Canadian Business (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1987).
- 3 The classic study is Paul Stevens, *The 1911 Election* (Toronto: Copp Clark, 1970).
- 4 Information on the activities of the CHMA comes from the minute book of the organization found at Library and Archives Canada (hereafter LAC), Ottawa, MG28 I40 Vol. 1. The minutes cover the period from 21 March 1911 to 9 December 1911, with meetings occurring about every two weeks until 24 August 1911. Then for about a six-week period, no meetings took place (during which time the 21 September 1911 federal election occurred), and finally two more meetings would take place on 12 October 1911 and 9 December 1911.
- 5 The exact total was \$58,200.87 and included a \$15,000 grant from the CMA.
- 6 Arrangements were made with the following newspaper syndicates: the British and Colonial Press Agency covering 140 weekly country newspapers in various parts of Canada for \$350 to \$400 per month; the Toronto Type Foundry covering 290 country newspapers west of Winnipeg for \$100 per week; Publishers Press Limited covering Maritime and Québec newspapers (including French language) for \$1200 per month; and the Wilson Publishing Company covering 200 newspapers in Ontario.
- 7 The CHMA also made some serious attempts to communicate with French Canadians by working with the CMA office in Montréal, meeting there with their CMA colleagues in an attempt to hire French language speakers to lecture in Québec (which failed to materialize) and communicate in the French media. The combination of the language barrier and the reduced importance of the reciprocity issue in Québec probably contributed to make the CHMA efforts minimal at best in Québec.
- 8 "Tariff Commission Meets With Favor," The Globe (12 October 1911), 8.
- 9 This took place at the last recorded meeting of the CHMA, according to the minute book, in December 1911. The next record occurs in 1918 when the CHMA is resurrected near the end of World War I (should

its momentary disappearance be briefly evoked?), before it changed its name to the Canadian Reconstruction Association.

- 10 "Rural Mail Boxes Made in Toronto," *The Globe* (6 May 1911), 9. "Militia Clothing Made in Canada", *The Globe* (18 December 1911), 3.
- 11 Thus the famous cartoon of Laurier holding a magnet labelled "Canada's Tariff" attracting sacks of American capital over the United States-Canada border, reproduced in Bliss, *A Living Profit*, 101. See also "The 'U.S." Captured by the 'Dominion'," *The Globe* (8 December 1913), 13, reporting on the Dominion Tire Company's "Million Dollar Factory" in Berlin (now Kitchener) Ontario.
- 12 See the CMA Technical Education Committee's submission to the Royal Commission on the University of Toronto in the Commission's Report (Toronto: King's Printer, 1906), 165–8 and the Royal Commission on Industrial Training and Technical Education, *Report of the Commissioners* (Ottawa: King's Printer, 1913).
- 13 Information on the train including route, schedule, brochure, and correspondence can be found at LAC, R.G. 17, Series I-1, Vol. 1187.
- 14 "'Made in Canada' Train Arrives next Saturday," *The Globe* (11 May 1912), 21.
- 15 "Exhibition Train Starts May 15," The Globe (23 March 1912), 20.
- 16 "Train Appealed to Winnipeggers," The Globe (25 May 1912), 23.
- 17 The Manitoba Free Press (22 May 1912), 18; and The Manitoba Free Press (23 May 1912), 1 and 13.
- 18 To put this number in perspective, in 1911 the Canadian National Exhibition held in Toronto received an average of about 50,000 visitors per day.
- 19 "300,000 Saw the Exhibit on Wheels," The Globe (5 July 1912), 9.
- 20 "Made-in-Canada Train to Visit West Again," *The Globe* (16 April 1913),
 4.
- 21 Robert Craig Brown and Ramsay Cook, *Canada 1896–1921. A Nation Transformed* (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1974).
- 22 Douglas McCalla, "The Economic Impact of the Great War" in *Canada and the First World War*, ed. David MacKenzie (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2005), 138–56.
- 23 "Manufacturers To Try To Keep Men Employed," *The Globe* (21 August 1914), 9.
- 24 "Illinois Manufacturers Looking Toward Canada," Industrial Canada (December 1914): 492.
- 25 "Foreign Buying of Banks," *Industrial Canada* (December 1914): 488. In the article the president of the E.B. Eddy Company Limited, W.H. Rowley, is quoted as requesting that the offending bank be identified for "We ought to know."
- 26 "A Patriotic Duty," Industrial Canada (September 1914): 171.

- 27 "Canadian Graniteware Will Lure Many Buyers," *The Globe* (26 January 1915), 7.
- 28 "Ontario Will Favor Canadian-Made Goods," *The Globe* (1 December 1914), 6.
- 29 "Public Men Endorse 'Made-in-Canada' Idea," *Toronto Star* (16 December 1914), 6.
- 30 "Launching New Industries", The Globe (15 October 1914), 4.
- 31 Peter McArthur, "Made In Canada," The Globe (28 November 1914), 9.
- 32 "Local Council Wants Made-In-Canada Goods," *Toronto Daily Star* (19 November 1914), 12.
- 33 "Canadian Women Buying Canadian Goods," *Industrial Canada* (September 1914): 167.
- 34 "Dr. Burwash's memories of the Fenian Raid," *The Globe* (10 December 1915), 8.
- 35 "Canadian Toymakers Form an Association," *The Globe* (31 March 1916) 8; "Favor Canadian Toys, Though Cost is More," *The Globe* (7 April 1916), 10.
- 36 Attention is drawn to issues of gender, consumption, and citizenship in *Industrial Canada* in Donica Belisle, "Toward a Canadian Consumer History," *Labour/Le Travail*, 52 (Fall 2003): 181–206.
- 37 "Grain-Growers' Head Attacks Privileged," *The Globe* (14 January 1915), 11. Henders, however, would be elected to Parliament in the 1917 wartime election as a supporter of the Union government, see Paul F. Sharp, *The Agrarian Revolt in Western Canada* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1948, reprinted by University of Regina Press, 1997), 99.
- 38 "Some Danger of Over-Production," The Globe (10 February 1915), 9.
- 39 "Made-in-Canada," The Globe (28 September 1912), 6.
- 40 Donica Belisle, Retail Nation: Department Stores and the Making of Modern Canada (Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press, 2011), 134.
- 41 "Canadian Public Deluded Regarding Word 'Imported'," *The Globe* (3 December 1913), 5.
- 42 For instance "Why Should There Be a Prejudice?," *The Globe* (30 September 1911) 5; " 'Made in Canada' Means Quality," *The Globe* (2 August 1911), 5.
- 43 "Fake 'American' Shoes," *The Globe* (13 October 1911), 6; "Preference Given to Foreign-Made Goods," *The Globe* (8 August 1916), 12.
- 44 As reprinted in "Slur on 'Made in Canada'," *The Globe* (6 February 1915), 4.
- 45 "No Sham and Shoddy In 'Made In Canada'," *The Globe* (2 November 1914), 7.
- 46 "Made-in-Canada," Monetary Times (11 June 1915), 10.
- 47 "Technical Training Needed For Made-in-Canada Goods," *The Globe* (8 April 1915), 6.

- 48 "Hardware Materials Not Well Inspected," *The Globe* (25 February 1915), 6.
- 49 "Canada Produces Highest Grade Brushes: Processes of Manufacture Interesting," *The Globe* (26 October 1918), 12.
- 50 "Canadian Trade Marks Imperatively Necessary," *The Globe* (26 March 1918), 14.
- 51 "Development in Manufacture," The Globe (26 August 1897), 6.
- 52 See James P. Hull and Philip C. Enros, "Demythologizing Canadian Science and Technology: The History of Industrial R&D," in *Topics on Canadian Business*, ed. Peter Karl Kresl (Toronto: Association for Canadian Studies, 1988), 1–22. Philip C. Enros, "The 'Bureau of Scientific and Industrial Research and School of Specific Industries': The Royal Canadian Institute's Attempt at Organizing Industrial Research in Toronto, 1914– 1918," *HSTC Bulletin* 7, no. 1 (1983): 14–26. Rod Millard, "The Crusade for Science: Science and Technology on the Home Front, 1914–1918," in MacKenzie, *Canada and the First World War.* James Hull, "A stern matron who stands beside the chair in every council of war or industry': The First World War and the Development of Scientific Research at Canadian Universities," in *Cultures, Communities, and Conflict*, eds. Paul Stortz and E. Lisa Panayotidis (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2012), 146–74.
- 53 See A. F. Cadenhead, "What Canadian Chemists at Shawinigan Falls Have Done to Win the War," *The Canadian Chemical Journal* (August, 1919): 267–9.
- 54 "May Oust Wares of Alien Enemies," The Globe (3 May 1916), 9.
- 55 See W.S., Landis, "Canadian Cyanide, its Manufacture and Utilization," *Canadian Institute of Mining and Metallurgy Bulletin* 98 (June 1920): 495–503.
- 56 *The Canadian Practitioner and Review* 44 (1919): 44–5. In the case of acetyl salicylic acid, Canada went from being a prewar importer from Germany to being postwar self-sufficient, and even exporting half of all output to Britain, South Africa, and Japan.
- 57 E.B. Biggar, "The War Brings a Revolution in Chemistry," *The Globe* (2 January 1918), 8.
- 58 To be clear, we are talking here about the explicit and deliberate use of that slogan, typically with a capital M for Made and often with "Made in Canada" in quotation marks. We ignored incidental uses of the phrase.
- 59 An example is provided by the 28 January 1915 edition of *The Globe* which, on page 2, had ads for "Made in Canada" RCA Victor records, "Made in Canada" Magic Baking Powder, and an exhibit of "Made in Canada" furniture.
- 60 For the history of advertising in Canada in this era, see Russell Johnston, Selling themselves: The emergence of Canadian Advertising (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2001).

MADE IN CANADA! THE CANADIAN MANUFACTURERS' ASSOCIATION'S PROMOTION OF CANADIAN-MADE GOODS, 1911-1921

- 61 "Business Picking Up in England," The Globe (16 September 1914), 13.
- 62 "What does 'Made-in-Canada' mean to you?," The Globe (3 March 1915), 5.
- 63 "Manufacturers and Advertising," The Globe (11 October 1915), 4.
- 64 "Made-in-Canada Idea Needs More Impetus," *The Globe* (21 January, 1915), 4; "The Manufacturer and the Consumer," *The Globe* (10 June 1915), 4.
- 65 Many of the specific ads discussed in this section appeared in multiple newspapers and on multiple occasions however we give only single citations for each.
- 66 "'Made-in-Canada' applies to Canadian laundries," *Toronto Star* (7 January 1915), 13.
- 67 The Globe (30 October 1914), 2.
- 68 The Globe (31 December 1914), 2.
- 69 The Globe (6 March 1915), 5.
- 70 The Globe (11 February 918), 7; The Globe (25 March, 1915), 7.
- 71 CCM was peddling this issue in the post-war world, see their advertisement in the *Toronto Daily Star* (13 April 1920), 12; for their wartime advertising see for instance *The Globe* (21 October 1918), 9.
- 72 As Traves notes in *State and Enterprise*, the issue was also an important one for the tariff, especially on automobiles which had parts made and cars assembled in various degrees in Canada and the United States; see especially chapter 6, "The political economy of the automobile tariff."
- 73 Eaton's, Canada's largest department store retailer, was also heavily involved in manufacturing many of the goods it sold.
- 74 February was traditionally a slow retail period. In the store's later years, this would be the time slot for the chain's "Eaton's Uncrates the Sun" promotion, so beloved by Canadians, as an early harbinger of spring.
- 75 Toronto Daily Star (June 28 1924), 16.
- 76 We thank an anonymous referee for bringing this point to our attention. See David Morod, *Store Wars: Shopkeepers and the Culture of Mass Marketing*, 1890–1939 (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1996).
- 77 Where the phonograph blanks were actually made is unknown and begs the question as to what really counts as "Made in Canada." To some, "Recorded in Canada" or "Pressed in Canada" may have been the same as "Made in Canada."
- 78 For the concept of "branded nationalism," see Belisle, *Retail Nation*, and Catherine Carstairs, "Roots Nationalism: Branding English Canada Cool in the 1980s and 1990s," *Histoire sociale/Social History* 77 (May 2006): 235–55.
- 79 The Globe (19 November 1914), 5.
- 80 Industrial Canada (June 1915): 145.
- 81 "Make Canada Goods Cheaper," The Globe (21 June 1919), 10.

JOURNAL OF THE CHA 2014 / REVUE DE LA SHC

- 82 Information on activities of CIRA and CRA is found in the minute book of the organization in the same file (MG28 I40 Vol. 1) as the CHMA minute book (footnote 4 supra) at LAC. The minutes cover the period from 14 March 1918 to 7 June 1922. The minutes of the first recorded meeting on 14 March 1918 refer to a previous meeting on 8 March 1918. It is likely that this early March meeting was the beginning of the formal re-emergence of the organization. The CHMA had not been an incorporated organization and hence had been under less regulatory requirements than the CRA in terms of documentation. Incorporation documents pertaining to the CRA are found in LAC RG 95 Vol. 125.
- 83 Canadian Reconstruction Association Press Service, no. 12 (5 May 1919).
- 84 Ibid., no. 73 (19 August 1920).
- 85 Canadian Reconstruction Association Press Service, no. 4 (11 March 1919).
- 86 Ibid., no. 53 (5 March 1920). The city of Toronto did in fact pass a resolution submitted by the CRA in early 1919 to the effect that "... the heads of all Civic Departments to hereafter purchase Canadian-made goods and supplies when at all possible" that was submitted by the CRA. City of Toronto Archives Minutes of the Council of the Corporation of the City of Toronto (13 January 1919), 39 and 47.
- 87 Canadian Reconstruction Association Press Service, no. 50 (11 February 11 1920). The reality of this water meter story may be more complex than this. The Toronto Board of Control did in fact identify the manufacturing location of the water meters under consideration for purchase and did discard all bids for meters manufactured in the United States, but the reason given was "unsatisfactory condition of the money market at the present time." The Toronto Board of Control purchased some meters manufactured in Toronto and some manufactured in England. City of Toronto Archives Toronto Board of Control Minutes, Minute Book #1, 5 February 1920.
- 88 Canadian Reconstruction Association Press Service, no. 50 (11 February 1920).
- 89 Ibid., no. 49 (4 February 1920).
- 90 Traves, State and Enterprise, 19.
- 91 For a more complete discussion of the role and significance of the CRA, see Traves, *State and Enterprise*.
- 92 Safarian's post-World War II study which showed that the behaviour of foreign-owned firms in Canada differed little from that of equivalent Canadian-owned firms seems, at least in this respect, to have been true in a much earlier period. A.E. Safarian, *Foreign Ownership of Canadian Industry* (Toronto: McGraw-Hill, 1966).
- 93 Belisle, Retail Nation, 134. See also Cynthia Comacchio, The Infinite Bonds of Family: Domesticity in Canada, 1850–1940 (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1999), Bettina Bradbury, Working Families: Age,

MADE IN CANADA! THE CANADIAN MANUFACTURERS' ASSOCIATION'S PROMOTION OF CANADIAN-MADE GOODS, 1911-1921

Gender, and Daily Survival in Industrializing Montreal (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1993) and Cynthia Wright, "Feminine Trifles of Vast Importance': Writing Gender into the History of Consumption," in Gender Conflicts: New Essays in Women's History, eds. Franca Iacovetta and Mariana Valverde (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1992), 230.

- 94 See David Monod, Store Wars Shopkeepers and the Culture of Mass Marketing, 1890–1939 (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1996). See also Bettina Liverant, "Buying Happiness: English Canadian Intellectuals and the Development of English Canadian Consumer Culture 1895– 1965" (Ph.D. diss., University of Alberta, 2008).
- 95 Paula Hastings, "Branding Canada: Consumer Culture and the Development of Popular Nationalism in the Early Twentieth Century," in *Canadas of the Mind The Making and Unmaking of Canadian Nationalisms in the Twentieth Century*, eds. Norman Hillmer and Adam Chapnick (Montréal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2007), 134–58. Hastings highlights the branding activities and representations that contributed to the development of a Canadian consciousness in consumer culture in the early twentieth century. This work stands as an interesting contrast to the earlier work of Berger which focused on Canadian nationalism from the point of view of the élite in Canadian society. Carl Berger, *The Sense of Power: Studies in the Ideas of Canadian Imperialism 1867–1914* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1970).